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Candy Roper 
Editor, President  

   Another busy month has ȧown by. Here we are at the end of the year, 
getting ready for Thanksgiving & thinking about Christmas! And, we’re 
gearing up for our 2024 match & shows. The Al Lockett Show will be held 
March 22-24 in Reno if we decide to participate. 
   The Nominating Committee Chair, Ann Kinney, submitted the following 
slate of OfȦcers & Directors on behalf of the Committee:  
President - Candy Roper (2 year term) 
Vice President - Bob Kinney (1 year term) 
Treasurer - Lexine Thompson (2 year term) 
Recording Secretary - Lexine Thompson (1 year term) 
Corresponding Secretary  -  Carolyn Goepner (2 year term) 
Board Member - Vikki Jaramillo (1 year term) 
Board Member - Elaine Oxborrow (1 year term) 
Board Member - Steve Panter (2 year term) 
Board Member - Joan Clemison (2 year term) 
   The terms are one or two years in order to stagger them per our 2023 
Standing Rules. After this election, all terms will be two years. If you  
would like to nominate someone from the ȧoor, you may do so at the 
meeting on Tuesday, November 7, 2023. If the person you plan to nominate 
will not be at the meeting, you have two options:  
      1. Bring a signed statement from your Nominee that they will accept 
your nomination for the position [state which position in the statement]. 
      2.  Your Nominee may send an email to the Recording Secretary, Lexine 
Thompson (tibbies@sbcglobal.net ), BEFORE THE MEETING, stating they will 
accept a nomination for a position [state which position in the email].  
They must “sign” the email. Typing their name at the bottom of the email  
constitutes a signature.  
   Your Membership Dues of $15.00 are due January 1, 2024. You can send a 
check to the P. O. Box, bring a check or cash to a meeting, or use PayPal. If 
you use PayPal, add $1.00 to cover the online fees. In order to vote or hold 
ofȦce, your dues must be paid. The election will be January 2, 2024. 
   Our next meeting is Tuesday, November 7, at 7:00 p.m., at the Carson 
City Senior Center, Joshua Tree Room, 911 Beverly Drive.  
   Keep in mind there is no December meeting! Anyone want to organize a 
Christmas get-together? 
   See you Tuesday ~                                                       Candy  

MAILING  
ADDRESS 

FOR DUES! 
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Meeting was called to order by President Candy Roper at 7:03pm. 
 

Marian Panter made a motion, second Nancy Hurwitz, to approve the September minutes as printed in the September  
newsletter. Motion passed unanimously.   
 

Secretary Reports: None 
 

Treasurer Report: Lexine Thompson was absent.  
 

Committees: 
 

Show Committee: 
Candy stated, that the show income has been decreasing over the past three years. In 2023 we made $16,857.00, in 2022 
we made 4k more, and in 2021 we made 9k more. This year we received $6,165.00 from parking (not sure how much was 
made last year, the parking price went up this year). The 6k from the Visitors Authority will help us this year. 
 

Ann Kinney (via phone) asked if we had the same amount of people with RV parking as last year. Candy replied, that it has 
been about the same amount for the last 4 shows (50 average over three nights). Bruce was paid $815.00. With our income 
declining, we might have to consider raising the entry price after a review and comparison of previous years. Entries were 
possibly down due to a big show in Colorado that fell on the same weekend as our show. We were down by 75-100 entries. 
The Colorado show is not usually on our weekend, we need to check to see if this will now be the norm. Numbers are going 
down in general but we have been fortunate until this year. Cindra Smith reiterated that we have 6k sitting there as a cush-
ion for next year.  
 

Candy spoke to the Visitors Authority Director and does not believe there will be any issue with them sponsoring Bonanza in 
the future. 
 

Cindra asked, what the difference is between a show being sponsored vs supported. Candy stated that the difference is with 
a sponsored show, logos are not put on armbands, whereas supported shows they are. We put them on the premium list,  
catalogue, and judging schedules. We were given the option of putting them on the armbands but said no this year be-
cause we were not sure what was going to happen. It is 10 cents per armband and would have cost an additional $80.00. 
 

Thank You to all the committees and members for your help with the show! The show ran smooth except for the weather, but 
it could have been worse. The Stewards Association was short by one person so Ken Hansen, our new member, assisted on 
Saturday and Sue Haase assisted on Sunday. Douglas Oxborrow and Tonya Schwartz have been an immense help for the 
past few years. So many other people helped to make things run smoothly. Eagle Valley Golf Course donated the use of a 
gas run golf cart for Bob Kinney to use. It is difficult to thank everyone by name, but you know who you are! 
 

Candy asked Thea Tsurumoto what her numbers were for the show. Thea stated that there were 61 runs for ACT (41 last 
year), 16 Trick Dogs, 17 CGC, and 4 CGCA. It was a good turn out. She was unable to get pictures of all the Trick Dogs. 
Thea stated having it in the premium list helped. A lot of people came from far or out of state. One lady came from Elko to 
participate.   
 

Candy said the Visitors Authority was very impressed with the show. They have never attended a dog show before and were 
shocked with everything involved, from setting up, getting everyone where they needed to be, to the flow of judging of the 
many different breeds and the amount of people attending. While watching Pee Wees, David Peterson, the head of the  
Visitors Authority, introduced himself and they talked for about 30 minutes. He was blown away watching these little  
future handlers in the ring. He was most definitely impressed! 
 

We had 15 Pee-Wees, which was unbelievable with it being our first time! Parents were thanking us, the kids were great! One 
little boy came out of the ring so excited about getting a dog bone! The group picture was adorable. There was one little girl 
missing. Ann (via phone) told a story about a disgruntled little boy & girl, the boy was upset about having to use his sister’s 
dog, so Ann offered one of her dogs. Candy thanked Ann for letting the kids use one of her dogs. It made them very happy! 
 

We need to send some donations as a "thank you". Last year - ROTC we gave $500, Kiwanis Club -$500, Truckee Meadows 
-$300 and the lady who sang the National Anthem - $100. Do we want to do the same this year? Marion Panter made a  
motion, second Cindra Smith, to make the donations as the same as last year. Motion passed unanimously.  
 

We have hired a couple judges for the 2024 show. Lloyd & Lisa Glazer from Tennessee, who had Shelties, as per the request 
of the Sheltie Club. Hopefully it will increase their numbers. Christie Martinez from Washington, Sharon Walls from Reno for 
Salukis (Provisional), and Alvin Eng for Obedience/Rally. The membership was excited!! Thea suggested Linda Bianco for 
Obedience (possibly 2025) as well as Debbie Hanken (Provisional). Candy stated she will look them up to see if we can use 
them. 
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continued from page 2 
 
Cindra asked, what the dates are for next year? Candy said, September 28 & September 29. Candy read two "Thank You" 
notes from Cindy Lane and Kitty Speidel, two judges that attended our show this year that had great experiences. 
 

Ann (via phone) commented that we had many compliments about the ROTC kids and how helpful they were to several of 
the exhibitors with helping pack quickly and efficiently! Job well done! Candy reiterated that, yes the ROTC kids were very 
assertive in asking people if they needed help. A couple of kids in the culinary program offered assistance in the kitchen, 
pulled up their sleeves and did the dishes! The Commander said that our show is the most popular community event that 
they do and unfortunately they had to turn kids away, with 75 kids applying! They were really awesome and did a great job 
at the gate as well. 
 

Marian cited an issue brought up by an exhibitor who owns Standard Poodles, in regards to the south end and south end 
door of the building. The Chihuahua people and other small breed groups were basically "camped out" blocking much of 
that area all day. They had so many dogs with grooming equipment it made it impossible to enter. Although it is stated in the 
premium "if you are done you need to pack up and leave" they did not. Tensions were building and it was very difficult for 
other breeds to enter and prep their dogs to go into the ring for judging. The AKC Rep told them several times, but it did not 
make a difference. We will need to police that area better next year. We can get the kids to help do that.  
 

Ann (via phone) stated we had one injury- they needed a band aide. 
 

New Members: None 
 

Unfinished Business: None 
 

New Business: 
 

Candy explained that the AKC has a new title - FETCH. Thea said, it’s like Utility & Retriever, it needs two qualifying legs. It 
is not completely standardized yet. Once all the information is out the club will be notified.  
 

Candy announced that in August she added a visitors counter to the club website. From August 5 through October 10, we 
had 2500 visitors to the website! It is $20 a month to maintain but well worth it. Marion stated that Thea should be listed as a 
trainer on the website! 
 

Candy informed the membership that she had an email from the 4H Director in Carson City and that she needs help with 
the dog training part. It appears that she wants to step down, but we are not going to take it over. Thea said it is a mess and 
the 4H information is out dated. Carolyn Goepner asked if it’s for the county or state. Thea answered, for the state I guess. 
Marion stated parents need to step up, assist and encourage their children with their dogs rather than just dropping them off 
like they are going to a babysitter. Candy said they meet 3x a month - 2x for dog training and 1x for other activities. Thea 
said she has offered several times but never heard back from anyone. 
 

Candy reported that we need to appoint the Nominating Committee. 
 

After a short discussion amongst the membership, the committee is as follows:   
Ann Kinney -Chairwoman 
Marian Panter 
Thea Tsurumoto 
Lynn McLellan - alternate 
Nancy Hurwitz - alternate 
 

Ann (via phone) asked how much the raffle made. Candy answered, she believes it was $800. Yvonne Roscoe confirmed 
we made $800. Candy said that was great considering it was one day and indoors! 
 

Motion to adjourn by Marion Panter at 7:57 p.m. 
 

Respectfully submitted by Yvonne Roscoe  

Bonanza Kennel Club 
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~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 

End of the Day 10-20-2023 by Ken Hansen 

10/12/2023 Carol Colavecchio & Bearded Collie 
“Glee” ~ CH Aellen A Joyful Adventure HSAs  
HIAs HXAs CGC FDC ~ had a lot of fun with  
successes at the AHBA Trial at “The Ranch”. 

“Glee” earned the HTAD1 sheep title! They had 
to repeat a run as the previous Q’s were under 
same Judge. Thinking they had the title, they 
bumped her up to HTAD11 goats & qualified.  
So today she Q’d in HTAD11 goats & earned  
her Title with a first place score 85 out of 90!  

Yesterday she earned a 4th place score 82 out  
of 90. Thanks to Judges Linda Rorem, Deb  

Pollard & Sandy DeChambeau, “Glee’s” handler 
& friend. Sandy & “Glee” are now working  
together on a HC Herding Championship.  

Good Luck Girls! 

DISCLAIMER:  This is NOT “Glee”! 

JB & Lexine Thompson’s Tibetan Spaniel “Archie”  
~ GCHB Hi Desert All In the Family ~ after placing 

Group 4 at both days at Bonanza KC ! 

9-30-23 Bonanza KC Susanne 
Haug’s Pembroke Welsh Corgi 
“Amber” ~ CH Annbo’s Abigail 

Tsarina CGC ~ was Best of 
Breed! On Sunday she  

was Select.  
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~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 
They told me... 
That my house 

Smells like dog...  
And I asked them... 
Do they know what a dog smells  
like?... 
 
A dog smells like : 
Gratitude... 
Loyalty... 
Nobility... 
Honey... 

Pure and Unconditional Love...  
 
and despite all they have suffered  
they don't smell a grudge.... 
So... 
 
I feel blessed 
My house smells like dog   

10/28/23 At Kennel Club of Beverly Hills, JB & Lexine Thompson’s 
Tibetan Spaniel “Archie” ~ GCHB Hi Desert All In the Family ~ took 
Breed. “Edie” ~ Kan Sing’s Ekadashi at Hi Desert ~ took Best  
Opposite Sex for her first Grand Champion points (a Major & a 
Champion defeated!) No love in OH, BUT ~ “Archie” took a  
Group 2 in a very large Nonsporting Group!  
 
10/29 - “Archie” took breed, “Edie” Select for another major towards 
her Grand. And very happy that “Daphne” ~ Hi Desert Mystery 
Solved ~ got her first major!!! No love in regular Group but “Archie” 
got an OH Group 2!  
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~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 

10/06 Ken Hansen’s 12 week 
old Belgian Malinois puppy 

“Jet” hanging out in  
Virginia City  

10/14/23 Elaine Oxborrow shared the following: It's 
official. “Crickett”, at 1 yr and 1 month, completed 
her GCH & the same weekend got her FDC & CGC 
titles! I am waiting for AKC to put the other titles on 
her name. She finished her CH with a Group 2 & a 
Group 4.  

10/21/2023 Pam Richardson’s Whippet “Iris” ~ Aristaios 
Quest Eye of the Storm ~ was Reserve Winners Bitch at 
the Northern California Whippet Fanciers Association 
specialty at Del Valle Kennel Club!  
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~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 

My house smells like dog   

10-24-2023 Lisa Hamilton 
shared this: “Another, very fun 
dog show. This one in Santa  

Rosa, CA. Aiden showed very 
well and was his merry-Cocker, 
goof-ball self, bringing laughter 

to the ring. He even got stung by 
a bee (ouch!) and kept his good 
humor. A fantastic specialty by 

ECSCNC …”  

October 2023 ~ Bob & Ann Kinney’s Smooth Fox Terrier “Chaos” earned her Junior Earth Dog title!  
 
“Kelly” got another leg on her second endurance dog title. In order to earn this title, you have to pass 
two different levels on the same day.  
 
10/14/23 Sierra Tuolumne KC “Freedom” ~ Setar Let Freedom Run ~ was Winners Bitch for her second 
Major. CH Setar Rockin It CGCA, CGCU was Select & OH Best of Breed.   

“Freedom” 
“Chaos” 

Intro to Earth Dog  “Chaos” with Junior Judges  

Elaine Oxborrow’s new girl  
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The post received a few 
responses, including 
this one: 

Guy Fisher from AKC asked me to share this on AKC Club Development, so on 10-18, I did, 
along with these pictures ... 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=M71ptujK9Gs&fbclid=IwAR3gpH4oRvdv2Bqb8rx6jHy1805DHeOvLilYoYfmnqqtp1B2HRCimVHAUCE
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Look 
at this  

Premium  

cover! 

AMAZING! 
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Local Dog Club / Training Contacts 

 

BKC BOARD MEMBERS 

President ~ Candy Roper ~ K9CandyNV@gmail.com ~ (775) 350-3163 
Vice President ~ Bob Kinney ~ rattndogg@gmail.com 

Treasurer / Recording Secretary ~ Lexine Thompson ~ tibbies@sbcglobal.net  
Corresponding Secretary ~ Yvonne Roscoe ~ roscovon@aol.com  

Board Member ~ Vikki Jaramillo ~ pannik7@aol.com  
Board Member ~ Elaine Oxborrow ~ mtnterv@charter.net 

 

Bonanza Kennel Club     Candy Roper   www.BonanzaKC.com 
          BonanzaKC@gmail.com 

Doberman Pinscher Club of Reno    Eve Auch   http://www.dpcreno.com 
          irongate3613@gmail.com   

German Shepherd Dog Club of Reno  Dee Lauffer  wynottgsd@gmail.com 

German Shorthaired Pointer Club of Reno  Cindy Smullen  runningdesire@aol.com 

Northern Nevada Australian Shepherd Club     https://www.nnasc.com 

Northern Nevada Belgian Tervuren Club  Terie Loftus   Terieloftus@gmail.com  

Northern Nevada Shetland Sheepdog Club  Pat Mahoney  walkdusty@aol.com 

Reno Kennel Club        renokennelclub4@gmail.com  

Sheepcamp Dog Training / Herding   Sandy & Terri   sheepcampherders.com 

Sierra Nevada Belgian Sheepdog Club  Kathay Lovell  www.snbsc.org  
          Kathay@icloud.com 

Sierra Nevada Border Collie Club    Michele Bauman Laydeemacgyver@gmail.com   

Sierra Nevada Papillion Club    Carolyn Goepner kimgdogs@yahoo.com 

Sierra Nevada Rhodesian Ridgeback Club  Cindy Craig  romira@sbcglobal.net  

Sierra Rottweiler Owners     Roberta Martin romarot@gmail.com  

Truckee Meadows Dog Training Club  Nora Boisselle  noraboisselle@sbcglobal.net 

Quicksilver Agility Club       http://www.quicksilveragility.org  

Working Australian Shepherd Club of Nevada  Valerie McKeever  http://www.wascon.net  

Haƍy ŭaŜkšgŕvŕnœ! 


